

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 6TH APRIL 2009 AT 7:00 PM
In the Chair:
Councillor W Graham
Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, C McShane, P McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive
Mrs M Quinn, Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services

Mr K McGarry, Head of Tourism and Leisure Services



Mr A McPeake, Head of Technical Services
Mr Tom Morton, Assistant Director Clinical & Diagnostic Services

Mr Michael Johnston, Clerk of the Course for Ulster Rally

Mr Gary Milligan, Deputy Clerk of the Course for Ulster Rally




Ms L Mooney, Member Services/Clerical Officer
09/09:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors O Black, McAllister and McMullan.

President’s Visit
Councillor Graham stated that the president of Ireland Mary McAleese and her husband Martin had visited the Council offices last week and informed members that this had been a great day.  

Councillor M Black stated that from a community point of view the local groups had really appreciated the invitation and had had a wonderful day.  She stated that the speeches delivered by the president had been outstanding and that it had been a great day for Moyle.

Councillor P McShane stated that the invitation to the president had been sent by Cllr McMullan when he was in the chair and informed members that he hoped that this would be of benefit to the area.
Rathmoyle

Councillor Graham stated that he was somewhat disappointed that on Monday 30th March at Stormont there was a Unison protest whilst the meeting re Rathmoyle was taking place.  He stated that this was a worthwhile meeting and informed members that one lady had been able to meet with the minister and that the result of this had been that the Minster had agreed to visit Ballycastle.
Councillor Graham informed members that he felt that Councillor P McShane’s remarks in the papers that this trip had been a waste of time were foolish and at the expense of the staff of Rathmoyle.  He stated that he was disappointed with Sinn Fein and informed members that he felt that this was used as a cheap publicity stunt.
Councillor P McShane stated that he had included an item for the Agenda on Wednesday morning and due to an administrative error this had not appeared on the agenda.  He stated that he would speak at length on this topic later in the meeting.

Councillor Graham stated that as this item was not on the agenda it was at his discretion not to allow discussion on the topic.
A disturbance involving Councillor P McShane ensued in the chamber.

Councillor Newcombe apologised for the outburst by his colleague.
Councillor P McShane left the meeting.

Councillor P McShane returned to the meeting.

Councillor M Black apologised that she herself was not at the meeting but informed members that she had heard that it was worthwhile.
Councillor P McShane suggested that SDLP supported the closure of Rathmoyle.
Councillor McCambridge stated that this was certainly not the case.

Councillor Harding stated that she was pleased that the delegation of people who went to Stormont had communicated the depth of feeling there was regarding Rathmoyle and the concerns of the residents.

Councillor P McShane stated that a section 75 equality impact was required regarding the closure of Rathmoyle.

Councillor Graham stated that he was considering calling for security to remove Councillor P McShane from the meeting due to a continued disruption to the proceedings.
Councillor P McShane left the meeting.

Councillor Graham stated that the meeting would be adjourned for five minutes following the disruption to ensure that the Councillor involved had left the building.
The meeting reconvened five minutes later.
Road Safety Committee
Councillor Harding stated that some time ago she had raised the possibility of the reformation of the Road Safety Committee and had asked that a letter be sent to the Road Safety Council regarding this issue.

The Clerk stated that there had been no reply.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Roads Safety Council to encourage the reformation of the Road Safety Committee.
Tall Ships

The Clerk stated that officers were seeking approval for arrangements to be put in place to facilitate a visit from a tall ship in Ballycastle.
After discussion, it was agreed that Ballycastle would like to host a tall ship for one or two nights prior to the planned event from 13th – 16th August.  It was also agreed that a reception would be held for the crew and organisers and that excursions would be organised for the crew to see the area.
Launch of the Ballycastle Town Strategy
After discussion, it was agreed that the launch of the Ballycastle Town Strategy would be on 30th April at 12 noon.

09/09:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 9TH MARCH 2009 AND RECONVENED SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING OF 2ND FEBRUARY 2009
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9th March 2009 and Reconvened Special Council Meeting of 2nd February 2009, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 9th March 2009 and Reconvened Special Council Meeting of 2nd February 2009 be adopted”.
09/09:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 9TH MARCH 2009 AND RECONVENED SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING OF 2ND FEBRUARY 2009
Public Path Order Whitepark Bay to Ballintoy
Councillor McConaghy stated that the minute on this topic was correct but not as good as it should be.  He informed members that he had requested the legal costs to date to be brought to Council.
The Clerk stated that this had been overlooked.
Councillor McConaghy stated that this had happened once before when he had asked for costs at Christmas for the Cherry picker and labour for erection and removal of the Christmas trees.
The HTS stated that these costings had been brought to Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that information on the costs involved with the hire of a cherry picker and costs of labour for erection and removal of Christmas trees would be re-circulated.  
09/09:04
TO MEET WITH TOM MORTON, ASSITANT DIRECTOR CLINICAL & DIAGNOSTIC SERVICES, REGARDING X-RAY FACILITIES AT DALRIADA HOSPITAL



Councillor Graham welcomed Mr Morton to the meeting.



Mr Morton thanked members for the invitation to talk to them.  He stated that 18 months ago he had carried out an internal review.  He informed members that this was of the three legacy trusts that had come together.  He stated that the imaging equipment at Dalriada Hospital was over twenty years old and not in any way a modern day facility.


Mr Morton stated that a stakeholders group review was initiated and that local Council representatives and Groups etc were invited to attend.  He informed members that a sub group was then formed to look into viable options.  He stated that three possible options were identified.  First, to do nothing, second to move the x-ray service to Causeway and third to bring the service at Dalriada up to the specification it should be at.


Mr Morton stated that the next function carried out was to look at the workload at Dalriada and the clinical need for the service to remain there.  He informed members that images taken at the site were less than 1% of what was taken at the Causeway site. He stated that the service at Dalriada was 3 ½ days per week and when the radiographer was on leave there was no cover so patients had to go the Causeway for their x-ray.


Mr Morton informed members that it would take £420,000 to bring the site at Dalriada up to modern day specifications and stated that this would be the budget he would have to use for the whole of diagnostic services.


He informed members that a possible fourth option had been mentioned which would involve investment for the future.  He stated that there was a strategic plan in place to provide health and care centres in the future and that it had been suggested that the money could be invested in the facility at Dalriada with the plan to site a centre there in future.


Mr Morton stated that it was not possible to do nothing regarding this situation as analysis of the site had shown that some of the equipment had been there since 1978.  He informed members that the normal lifespan of this equipment was 10 years.  He informed members that the youngest piece of equipment was from 1995.


In reply to Councillor Harding, Mr Morton stated that what was currently there at the Dalriada site would have to be scrapped and replaced with brand new equipment.  He informed members that the way the room was designed at Dalriada was also wrong and that a lot of electrical work was required to bring this up to standard.  


Councillor M Black stated that Councillors would like to see investment in Moyle rather than another service being removed.  She stated that she understood what a massive investment this would be, but encouraged the option for re-development of the Dalriada site.


In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Morton stated that the equipment at Dalriada was not dangerous and still conformed to the minimum standard.



Councillor Newcombe enquired about the extra strain which would be placed on the Ambulance service by moving this facility to Causeway.



Mr Morton stated that this would represent an additional 1 ½ additional ambulance trips per week.


Councillor McIlroy stated that figures were always used as an excuse to eliminate services and enquired if Causeway services could be moved to Moyle.  He asked if patients could be referred to Dalriada having invested in this service.



Councillor McCambridge agreed with these comments and informed members that at one point during the meetings on this subject it had been discussed that sending patients to Dalriada could be used as a means of relieving the burden elsewhere.  She stated that cold hard figures could not always be used to make decisions and urged that a leap of faith was sometimes required.



In reply to Councillor M Black, Mr Morton stated that no decision had been made as yet and that all options would be discussed at the Senior Management Team meeting before any decision could be reached.



In reply to Councillors McIlroy and McCambridge Mr Morton stated that he did not think it would be viable to re-direct patients to Dalriada for the X-ray service.  He informed members that the imaging service at Causeway was staffed 24 hours a day seven days per week.  He stated that the costs to locate the service at Dalriada would be colossal with the need for consultants and radiographers etc.  He informed members that radiographers cost £40 - £50,000 and that it would take ½ dozen to run a department.


Councillor McCambridge enquired if the image could be taken on site and transferred online to a radiographer?



Mr Morton stated that it had to be seen that the Commissioners pot of money was being spent in a cost effective manner as there would be capital and revenue consequences.



Councillor C McShane stated that the Moyle area was being raped of health provisions and health services.  She stated that provision for the elderly was being affected, RV provision instead of Ambulances, X-Ray facilities, Mental Health provision.  She informed members that residents from the Glens were sent to Antrim for X-Rays and enquired why they were not directed to Dalriada for this service.  She stated that Council should not lie down to this and should send a clear message that the retention of the X-Ray service was what was required.


Mr Morton stated that he knew that this was an emotive subject and that clinical needs for the site must be measured.  He stated that there seemed to be no clinical need to have the site located at Dalriada.  He informed members that the site at Dalriada was not as busy as it previously had been and stated that further investment would not increase the numbers using this site.


Councillor C McShane stated that Mr Morton had not addressed her points and called for a full Equality Impact Assessment under section 75.



Mr Morton stated that screening had been completed with the result of no negative impact.



Councillor McDonnell stated that this debate could go on and on but that all that was of concern was that patients received a good quality of service.  He stated that Causeway was a greater and wider ranging facility and as good a service as available.



Councillor C McShane stated that the age profile in Moyle was a factor along with disabilities and dependants.  She stated that the removal of this service would have a negative impact.



After discussion,




Councillor C McShane proposed,




Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,



“That facilities should be retained and that an EQIA should be carried out for the proposed removal of the X-Ray service at Dalriada Hospital.”
Councillor Graham thanked Mr Morton for attending the meeting and stated that he hoped that he would take on board points made by Council.

09/09:05
ULSTER RALLY 09



Councillor Graham thanked members of Ulster Rally for their attendance at the meeting and invited them to make their presentation.


Mr Johnston thanked members for their invitation and informed members that he was the Clerk of the Clerk and introduced Gary Milligan the deputy Clerk.  He informed members that he hoped to bring an insight into this event which would take place on 21st and 22nd August this year.



Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.



Mr Johnston stated that the Northern Ireland Motor Club was created to organise the Ulster International Rally and had been in existence for over 30 years.  He informed members that motor clubs had been formed across the province and that all organisers and marshals were volunteers.  He stated that over 850 people were working with the assistance of various community groups and that the event was being sponsored by Todds Leap.com.


Mr Johnston informed members that the Ulster Rally was the only event in Ireland which was a round of both Irish and British International Rally Championships.  He stated that it was an opportunity for local competitors to showcase their skills against the best British and Irish rally teams.  He informed members that new for the 2009 year the Renault Sport Clio R3 West European Trophy had been added.  He stated that this was the only round outside mainland Europe.


Mr Johnston talked to members about innovative safety measures which had been put in place including dual radio networks, competitor tracking with in car communication, mid point doctors on each stage and central control in Rally HQ with dedicated emergency line.


Mr Johnston stated that the benefits to the district would include general publicity before and during the event which would encourage tourism into the area.  Accommodation in the area would be booked for the weekend.  An estimated spend of £2 million in the locality.  He informed members that there would be TV coverage in 5 Continents, 50 plus countries, 525 million homes and 450 hours of airtime.  


He advised members that they would inform residents by visiting every home on the stages and leaving a letter with times and contact details.  He stated that they would also place good sized posters on telegraph poles to remind and inform locals and advertise in local press the roads to be closed and times they would be closed.



Mr Johnston outlined details of the stages in the Moyle area and informed members that the Glendun Road would be closing at 14:40 until 18:00 and again from 18:50 until 23:50.  He stated that Torr Head would close at 15:05 until 18:25 and again from 19:15 until 00:15.



In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr Johnston stated that in terms of medical attention if any resident required medical services they would be a lot closer than anything usually available.


In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Johnston informed members that as stated residents would be well informed in advance of road closures.


Councillor Newcombe stated that he was 100% behind the rally but informed members that he was worried about followers of the rally using the course once the rally had completed and enquired what could be done about this.


Mr Milligan stated that this was a difficult issue to deal with and informed members that this was a social disease involving young people and cars.  He stated that as a respectable organisation they would try to discourage this kind of behaviour and instead encourage properly organised motor sport.  He informed members that there were ways to become involved in the event including marshalling.


Councillor Newcombe enquired if it would be possible to flag up the problem of anti-social behaviour following the rally.


Mr Johnston stated that this would be part of the planning and informed members that this point would be raised with the PSNI at this stage.



Councillor M Black congratulated the organisers and informed members that this was an exciting event and something to look forward to.  She stated that this would be a great opportunity to show off the beautiful scenery of the area.



Councillor Newcombe left the meeting at this stage.



In reply to Councillor McDonnell, Mr Johnston stated that it would be difficult to visit every house on the course to inform them that the road was re-opened but that a vehicle with a flashing light and siren and ‘road open’ on the side would drive the route to signal that the road was open again.



Mr Johnston informed members that in relation to spectators, safe spectator areas would be identified and publicised in the programme.  He stated that these sites would have toilet facilities and some would have commentary.  He informed members however that some spectators would choose their own viewing points of the race.



Councillor Graham thanked Mr Johnston and Mr Milligan and wished them all the best for the event.  He stated that he hoped that the event would attract a large crowd.
09/09:06
TECHNICAL SERVICE’S  REPORT
The Technical Services report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Letter from Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Armoy Motorcycle Road Racing Club requesting Moyle District Council provide crowd control barriers and portable toilet facilities for the Armoy Road Race on 7th and 8th August 2009.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would provide crowd control barriers and portable toilet facilities for the Armoy Road Race.

Proposed dates for next Waste Management Meeting Working Group Meeting

The HTS stated that the two proposed dates for the next Waste Management Working Group meeting were Monday 20th April or Monday 27th April at 3 pm.  He informed members that councillors were to forward any items they wish to be placed on the agenda.

After discussion, it was agreed that the date for the next Waste Management Working Group meeting would be 20th April 2009 at 3pm.

Councillors C McShane and Newcombe returned to the meeting.

Supervalue Best Kept Awards – NI Amenity Council for 2009 - 2010
The HTS stated that entries were once again being sought by the NI Amenity Council for Council to nominate towns and villages in the 2009 Super Valu Best Kept Awards.  

He informed members that as with previous years it was proposed the following towns and villages be put forward; Armoy, Ballintoy, Ballycastle, Bushmills, Cushendall, Cushendun, Mosside and Waterfoot.
The HTS stated that the annual subscription to the NI Amenity Council was £750.00 plus £140.00 for the areas to be entered into the 2009 competition.

After discussion, it was agreed that the towns and villages listed in the report would be entered into the Supervalue Best Kept Awards.

Bushmills Residents and Environmental Forum request a Bonfire Pit
The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Bushmills Residents and Environmental Forum requesting Council consider developing a hard surface area for the annual bonfire at Dundarave.
In reply to Councillor Graham, the HTS stated that this would be positioned between the changing rooms and the football pitch and would be 20m squared and would cost £5000 that was not in the budget.
The Clerk informed members that there was a legal problem with the covenant and recommended a deferment.

Councillor McIlroy stated that this was to be encouraged and informed members that in the past the bonfire had been untidy and unsafe and that the residents group would try to clean up.  He stated that this would control the bonfire situation.  He stated that he would encourage this with any assistance possible from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive.

Councillor Newcombe stated that in the last number of years work had been ongoing to stop bonfires as these had not been conducive to every day life as these had been too close to houses.
In reply to Councillor C McShane, Councillor Blaney stated that Belfast City Council provided this service.

Councillor Harding stated that enquiries could be made to the Community Safety Officer regarding the beacon system.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the request from Bushmills Residents and Environmental Forum for the provision of a bonfire pit at Dundarave would be investigated with Council, the Northern Ireland Housing Executive and Fire Authority.

Estimate Costs to Replace Septic Tank at Dunseverick Public Toilets

The HTS stated that a quotation had been received from P McLean & Son Plant Hire for the supply of materials, pipe, concrete, stone, labour and plant hire regarding the installation of a new septic tank, removal of old tank, provision of a new soak away, stone and drain at £3850.00 plus vat.  He informed members that the purchase of a new septic tank would be £4800.00 plus vat.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge the HTS stated that the sceptic tank had been specially designed to provide filtration before leaving the tank.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the HTS stated that Council did not have the required equipment to carry out works in house.

Councillor McConaghy stated that this was a very popular harbour on a busy route with a popular museum and the best natural swimming pool in Northern Ireland.  He enquired how Council would explain no provision at this location..

After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the repairs of and provision of a sceptic tank at Dunseverick Public Toilets proceed.”

Job Description for Post of Technical Services and Health & Safety Co-Ordinator

The HTS stated that at the rates meeting on the 27th January 2009 it was agreed to proceed with the recruitment of a post combining Technical Services Co-ordinator and Health & Safety Advisor. He informed members that the job description  was attached.

After discussion, the Job Description for the post of Technical Services and Health & Safety Co-ordinator was approved.

Vandalism in the Moyle Area – 4th March – 1st April 2009

The HTS outlined for members the incidents of vandalism on Council property within the District between 4th March 2009 to 1st April 2009.  He confirmed that all were reported to Police.  


After discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Technical Services Report would be adopted”.

09/09:07
TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICES REPORT
The Report for the Tourism and Leisure Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Closure of Car Park at G.C.V.C. on Sunday 15th February 2009

The HTLS stated that further to Councillor McIlroy’s comments with regard to the car park at the G.C.V.C. being unattended on 15th February, he was assured that the facilities were open on that date as normal. He informed members however that on Sunday 8th all facilities had been closed including National Trust facilities and the Translink bus because of heavy snow.  He stated that as the attendants and staff were unable to clear the snow on the approaches to the Centre the site was deemed to be unsafe for staff and visitors.  He informed members that information signs were placed apologising for the inconvenience.
Councillor McIlroy stated that this had occurred the following Sunday and informed members that no-one was on duty in the car park.  He stated that this had helped with the flow of traffic into the centre.  He stated that he had raised this issue as it had never been reported to Council and he failed to see how it could have been authorised.

The HTLS stated that this had not been authorised and that an individual had been reprimanded for this.  He informed members that on Sunday 15th the centre was open 10:00 – 4:00pm with three car parking attendants and a revenue of £1,500 and £177 sales in the shop.

Causeway Coast & Glens Tourism Ltd – Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust Update

The HTLS stated that members had asked to be updated on the effect of Ballymoney Council withdrawing funding from the R.T.P. and the Heritage Trust.  He informed members that they should also be aware that Ballymoney also decided not to provide the agreed funding for the Causeway Museum Service Outreach Officer.

The HTLS stated that Don Wilmont met with Ballymoney C.E.O. and Director of Finance on the request of Mervyn Storey M.L.A regarding the RTP.  He informed members that as a result of this meeting it was proposed that he would present a case to Ballymoney Council on 21st April.  

The HTLS stated that as requested, Don would be happy to come to Moyle on a suitable date to make a presentation outlining the work of the R.T.P. and its successes over the years. 

The HTLS stated that with regard to Causeway Coast & Glens Heritage Trust; Ballymoney was now the third Council to withdraw funding from the Trust with Newtownabbey and Carrickfergus having done so within the last 2 years.  He stated that whilst these Councils did not now have representation on the Trust there was an anomaly in that they were still included in the Articles of Association for the Trust.  He informed members that this in effect meant that the 3 Councils could not be excluded from core projects such as the current C.C.R. Interpretation Project. He stated that it was understood that an E.G.M. would be required if the 3 Council areas were to be removed from the Articles of Association.  He informed members that the Trust Manager and Chairman were to meet to discuss the logistics of this and that members would be informed of progress.
It was agreed that Don Wilmont would be invited to give a presentation to Council re the RTP.
Strategic Leisure Project (Tourism/Leisure Facility)

The HTLS stated that the Strategic Leisure Project was nearing a conclusion and the final report to Council was in its final draft. She stated that Rachel Fowler from Strategic Leisure would present the final report to Council on a date to be agreed by Council.
After discussion, it was also agreed that Strategic Leisure would be invited to deliver their final report to Council.

Cross and Passion College All Ireland Champions
Councillor Blaney stated that he wished to congratulate Cross and Passion College on their recent success in the All Ireland final for hurling.
Councillor C McShane stated that she had discussed a civic reception with Councillor Graham for the team and informed members that something had to be done to mark this occasion.  She stated that this could be discussed on the return of Councillor Graham.
Causeway Coast Way, Ballintoy to Whitepark Bay

The HTLS stated that Council had now undertaken statutory and other consultations required prior to making a Public Path Order (Access to the Countryside (NI) Order 1983 Article 18 (7). 

He informed members that Belfast City Council Legal Services had recommended that Council make the Public Path Order.

After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That Council make the Public Path Order in relation to the Causeway Coast Way, Ballintoy to Whitepark Bay.”
Councillor C McShane stated that she wished it to be noted that she was abstaining from this decision.

Main Street Car Park, Bushmills

The HTLS stated that DRD Roads had received a letter from NIHE stating that the car-park in Bushmills which was in the ownership of NIHE was not required for housing purposes, so it should now be transferred to DRD Roads.

He informed members that DRD Roads had now indicted that as part of these lands form the access path to Millennium Riverside Park Footbridge and as the pathway was maintained by Council it would be appropriate to have the pathway transferred to Council.

He stated that a letter had been forwarded to DRD Roads expressing Council’s interest and informed members that Council will be kept informed.

After discussion, it was agreed that Council would approve any offer of the pathway at Main Street Car Park, Bushmills.
Use of the Community Centre

Councillor Blaney stated that the Irish Dancing school who had use of the Community Centre at Sheskburn had been informed that they could not have use of this facility over the three days of the festival and enquired why this was the case.
The HTLS stated that he was not aware of this and informed members that he would investigate the matter.

After discussion,


Councillor Blaney proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,



“That the Tourism and Leisure Services report be adopted.”
09/09:08
CORPORATE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Report for the Corporate Service’s Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
Councillor Graham returned to the meeting.

Trading Concessions
The ACE stated that Annual trading concessions for the 2009 had been received details had been circulated for member’s attention.

She informed members that the two items with stars beside them had been received after the deadline and stated that for Carrick-a-rede (Portaneevy) two tenders of the same value had been received.
After discussion, it was agreed that the two tenders received of the same value for Carrick a Rede (Portaneevy) would be offered the opportunity to resubmit.

It was also agreed that the highest tenders received apart from the late entries would be accepted.
Councillor C McShane left the meeting at this point.
Woodvale Toilets, Bushmills

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received from Ciaran Campbell Solicitors stating that the successful bidder for the above property had withdrawn their offer and therefore the sale would now not proceed.

She informed members that it was now recommended that this property be placed on the open market again.
After discussion, it was agreed that enquiries would be made with the agent re Woodvale Toilets Bushmills to see if there were any other offers made on this property before going back to the open market again.  It was also agreed that enquiries would be made to determine if a deposit had been paid by the party who had made the original offer.

Station Road Toilets

The ACE stated that as agreed by Council at its meeting 9 March 2009, the above property was put back on the open market and a further offer of £12,500 had been received. 
After discussion, it was agreed that the offer for the Station Road Toilets, Ballycastle would be accepted.
Former Foreshore and Sea Bed at Church Bay, Rathlin Island

The ACE stated that correspondence had been received via Ciaran Campbell Solicitors regarding the above.  She informed members that completion of the conveyance was overlooked by the parties in 1986 and this now needed to be rectified.  She stated that a Deed of Conveyance in the Crown Estate from was included on the agenda for Council approval.  She informed members that the Council would be responsible for legal and agents fees.
After discussion, it was agreed that the Deed of Conveyance for Former Foreshore & Seabed at Church Bay, Rathlin Island would be signed and sealed.
Councillor C McShane returned to the meeting.
Glenariff Improvement Group - Car Boot Sale

The ACE stated that Council agreed at its meeting 9 March to grant permission to Glenariff Improvement Group for the use of the car park at the rear of Waterfoot Village to hold a car boot sale on Saturday 11 April 2009.  She informed members that a further request had been received to place a bouncy castle in or near the car park, which insurance being provided by the castle provider. 

After discussion, it was agreed to approve use of a bouncy castle by Glenariff Improvement Group on Saturday 11th April subject to a copy of the insurance documents being received prior to the event.

Request for Additional CCTV Cameras

The ACE stated that Council may recall at the Rates Meeting of 2 February 2009 a letter was circulated from Bryan Hume, PSNI requesting Council consider additional CCTV cameras in Ballycastle.  She informed members that there was sufficient funds within the Estimates 08/09 to progress this project.

Councillor C McShane proposed that this be allowed to go ahead but cautioned that more evidence needed to be provided of use of these cameras.  She stated that the spate of vandalism was ongoing and had not lessened.  She informed members that the rate payers needed to know that these were not a waste of money.
Councillor M Black stated that the traders in Castle Street were very keen to have these and stated that she was in support of these additional cameras.

Councillor Blaney stated that he would like to see details of how the cameras were aiding arrests.

Councillor Newcombe stated that the cameras could not be used for a replacement of proper policing.

Councillor McIlroy stated that the purpose of the cameras was to assist the PSNI and agreed with Councillor Newcombe that these measures should not mean any reduction in patrols.  He stated that he had visited a property owner in Fairhill Street who had £100,000 worth of damages done to his property. He informed members that the PSNI needed to be out and about in the town.

After further discussion,


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the request from Bryan Hume PSNI for the provision of additional CCTV cameras in Ballycastle would be granted and that the monitoring of these cameras would be carried out at the PSNI station.”
Payment of Accounts

The ACE stated that due to the year-end timetable and to allow for processing of outstanding creditors and accounts the payment of accounts listing would be presented to Council at the next monthly meeting.

Councillor Graham expressed his disappointment in the Shearwater Hotel, Ballinasloe regarding the bills received by some councillors and their wives and families.  He informed members that a letter would be sent to Ballinasloe Council to communicate these sentiments.  He stated that he would not use this establishment again.

Councillor McConaghy agreed with these comments and informed members that he would not use this hotel again either.  He stated that the reduced rates for the hotel had been advertised whilst they were there and not prior to the visit as had been stated.

After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Shearwater Hotel, Ballinasloe to express Councillors disappointment in the high bills received at their last stay there particularly due to the offer which was available at the hotel at the time of their stay.

RPA Transition Committee – Payment to Members

The ACE stated that further to recent correspondence regarding the Transition Committee it had been agreed that Coleraine Borough Council would be the administrative Council.

She informed members that a copy minutes from the meeting of Causeway Coast Transition Committee held on Wednesday 25 February 2009, Transition Management Briefing and Local Government Circular LG-4/09 Transition Management Advisory Note on the Convergence of Plans Programmes and Projects were also attached for information.
Councillor S Blaney stated that he had been nominated onto this committee and another committee this year and had been told that his travelling was over the limit.

After discussion, it was agreed that the ACE would look into guidance with reference to travelling claims for members and what the limits were.
Addendum to the Corporate Services Report
Seasonal Vacancies - Agency
The ACE stated that tenders were received for seasonal vacancies except for the Giant’s Causeway Visitors Centre from the following Recruitment Agencies:- Diamond Recruitment, Riada Recruitment and Grafton.  She informed members that following assessment of the tenders Riada Recruitment were the most competitive with regards to costs per employee.  She stated that it was therefore recommended that Riada Recruitment be appointed for the recruitment of seasonal staff for a two year period.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the ACE stated that this option was more cost effective to Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that Riada Recruitment would be appointed for the recruitment of seasonal staff, excepting the Giant’s Causeway Visitor Centre, for a two year period.
Cottage Wood Cushendall

The ACE stated that a request had been received from Walk the Glens to use the cottage site in Cushendall to hold a kids afternoon of fun and games on Sunday 19th April 2009.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request from Walk to the Glens would be granted subject to the necessary Insurance and Risk Assessment documents being provided prior to the event
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That the Corporate Services Report be adopted.”
09/09:08
CONFERENCES, COURSES

NILGA Local Government Economic Sumit on Wednesday 29th April 2009 at the Hilton Hotel, Templepatrick

After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Hartin and resolved,


“That Councillors Blaney, McIlroy and McConaghy be nominated to attend.”

Creative Extremists conference on Thursday 23rd April 2009 at the Stormont Hotel, Belfast
After discussion, 


Councillor C McShane proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“That Councillor Newcombe be nominated to attend.”

09/09:10
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.
The Clerk stated applications had been received under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985 for the following:

Castle Bar, Ballycastle – Application for the transfer of a Liquor Licence.

There were no objections to the above application.
09/09:11
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
After discussion,


Councillor Graham proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,

“That the Deed of Conveyance for the Former Foreshore & Seabed at Church Bay, Rathlin Island be signed and sealed.”
09/09:12
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 3rd March 2009 from the Northern Ireland Ploughing Association
After discussion, it was agreed that further details would be sought before any commitment was made regarding hosting a civic reception for the Northern Ireland Ploughing Association championships
Letter dated 19th March 2009 from the Northern Ireland Office regarding Future Arrangements for Local Partnership Working on Policing & Community Safety

It was agreed that Council’s response regarding the Future Arrangements for Local Partnership Working on Policing & Community Safety consultation document would be deferred and be reviewed at the next Council Meeting.

Letter dated 23rd March 2009 from the Minister of Health, Social Services and Public Safety in response to Council’s letter of 4th March regarding Rathmoyle
Councillor Graham stated that he hoped that the Minister would come to Ballycastle to talk to the people affected by this issue.

Councillor Blaney suggested that a public meeting should be held.

Councillor C McShane stated that any arrangements to be made could be done after further details had been attained.

Councillor M Black stated that the public could be reassured that Council had things in hand and were confident that the Minister would come to meet the people involved.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the Council as a whole was always in support of Rathmoyle.
Letter dated 25th March 2009 from the Department of Enterprise, Trade and Investment regarding General Consumer Council for Northern Ireland: Appointment of New Members
This letter was noted.

Letter dated 26th March 2009 from the Department for Regional Development regarding the Rathlin Ferry Service
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would back the residents of Rathlin Island in their issue of return tickets in their correspondence to the Department for Regional Development.
Councillor McConaghy left the meeting at this point.

Letter dated 26th March 2009 from NILGA regarding a date change for Invitation to Local Government Publication Scheme Workshops
After discussion,


Councillor M Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That Councillors McIlroy and Blaney would be nominated to attend the Local Government Publication Scheme Workshops.”

Letter dated 26th March 2009 from the Department of the Environment regarding nominations for New Years Honours 2010

This letter was noted.

Press Release from the Ballymena Area Electoral Office regarding events organised to provide people with a free Electoral Identity Card
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Ballymena Area Electoral Office requesting an additional event in the Council offices and one in the Glens.
Correspondence from Councillor John Semple regarding the Ballycastle/Campbeltown Ferry Service
The Clerk stated that feedback had been received that if there was no pressure placed upon the Government it had been resolved to create a link with Ayrshire.

Councillor Graham stated that Councillors should lobby their MLAs on this issue.

09/09:12
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
Council Sub Committees
Councillor McIlroy stated that the Festival and Community funding Committee had agreed to have a meeting tomorrow night and he had since been informed this morning that this had been cancelled.
Councillor M Black stated that this had been double booked as the town partnership meeting was due to be held on the same night.

Councillor McIlroy stated that some Councillors had cancelled meetings to attend this committee meeting and that this had been cancelled a few hours before.  He stated that this was not fair to the community groups involved who had taken the time to complete their application forms by the deadline set.

Councillor M Black stated that the change of date would not affect the Community Groups.
The meeting concluded at 9:55pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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